MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES
CRESSKILL PUBLIC LIBRARY
Monday, April 17, 2023

CALL TO ORDER 
The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees was called to order at 7:10 PM by 
President Beryl Skog on Monday, April 17, 2023.  The meeting was properly noticed according to the Open Public Meeting Act.  

THOSE ATTENDING 

Mrs. Beryl Skog, Mrs. Elizabeth Cleary, Mrs. Julie Kim, Mr. Andrew Bolson, Mr. John Orfini.  Mrs. Laura Chumas, Library Director, and Mrs. Norma Shalhoub, Library bookkeeper, also attended.  Mrs. Bobbi Bauer (2) and Mrs. Kathy Savas (1) were absent.

MINUTES     
The minutes of the regular meeting on March 20, 2023 were reviewed.  A motion was made by Mrs. Cleary and seconded by Mr. Orfini to approve the minutes as corrected.  The motion was unanimously approved. 

TREASURER’S REPORT 
The Board reviewed the Treasurer’s Report for the month of April and the Expense Spreadsheet for March.  The 31 bills for April totaling $59,951.06 were reviewed. 

Mrs. Shalhoub reported that the first $28,000 payment was made to G Meyer Group from the Building Fund Account, and next month she will provide the Board with a running total of what we spend from that account.  Check no. 2899 payable to Arsi Trucking in the amount of $6,540 and check no. 2912 payable to Lothrop Associates in the amount of $1,751.32 were paid from the regular checking account.  The second CD at Connect One Bank in the amount of $54,232.59 will come due in May.  Mrs. Kim will check if Connect One Bank can match the 3.73% interest rate for seven months that was just received for the other CD.  This CD would then expire in December.  A motion was made by Mr. Orfini and seconded by Mrs. Cleary to file the Treasurer’s Report for audit, pay the bills on the bill list, and sign in blank two payroll checks, nos. 2923 and 2924, for the periods ending April 18 and May 9, 2023.  The motion was unanimously approved.  

DIRECTOR’S REPORT     
Mrs. Chumas presented her Library Director’s Report for the month of April to the Board.  Some of the issues in her report were previously discussed during the meeting.  

Library Attendance   

Mrs. Chumas indicated that patrons are finding the temporary space even though they cannot put a sign in the window.  Although it was half of what it had been she was pleased with the total monthly visits and daily average visits.  

Facilities    

Since the space at 210 Knickerbocker Road is tight for the staff, Mrs. Kim and 

Ms. Scalise will each work one day a week from home.  The lease for the copier is up in June, and Mrs. Chumas will be meeting with Konica Minolta to discuss options.  The Board felt a new copier should not be purchased until after the renovation.  

Renovation Project   

The Board reviewed the project schedule prepared by G Meyer Group.  To date a building permit was issued, site safety was discussed with Police Chief Domville, demolition was started and security fencing was installed.  One of the large glass panels in the Program Room has a crack.  Since it happened before the start of demolition, the contractor will replace it for a charge. A special inspection is required of the concrete installation for the floor and the steel bolts on the fire escape for the HVAC access.  

Mrs. Chumas has requested three estimates.  

The current alarm panel supports fire and security devices and is not up to code.  It was felt that this issue should have been discovered during the Library inspection prior to going to bid since a new fire panel will be needed and there may be additional engineering fees.  Mrs. Chumas brought together the Fire Marshall and representatives from the engineering, architect and contractor firms to resolve the issue.  She also met with InSync, our IT consultant, and ATC who informed her that the existing security system is analog and out of date.  They will provide an estimate for a new system.  The Board discussed whether cameras on the outside of the building and a panic button for the staff would be sufficient rather than also having an entrance alarm and cameras throughout.  Of the ten libraries that responded to her question about security, eight had alarm systems and two did not.  Once the construction begins Mrs. Chumas will be putting pictures on the Library website.  

Children and Adult Programs   

Reports were prepared by Ms. Marianne Brennan, Youth Services Librarian, on youth programs, Ms. Gina Scalise, Adult Services Librarian, on adult programs and 

Mrs. Kiwon Kim, Korean Librarian, on the Korean Book Club.  Their full reports can be found in the Library Director’s Report.  

NEW BUSINESS   

Friends of the Library  

Mrs. Skog told the Board that the Friends of the Library have become a very serious and organized group.  The Board reviewed the flier on the renovation created by the Friends and made some suggestions.   The Friends hope to raise $500,000 from businesses and residents.  Mrs. Chumas said there would be a donation wall in the renovated library, and she preferred Option Two with five levels of donations ranging from $250 to $15,000.  The Friends asked to put a donation thermometer on the front lawn, and the Board agreed.  

Cresskill Library Foundation   

Mrs. Skog reported that the Cresskill Library Foundation has a balance of $6,154, and a decision needs to be made whether or not we continue the Foundation.  She will talk to Connect One Bank to find out who is on the signature card.  Mr. Bolson advised the Board that if the Foundation were closed the money would need to be transferred to another 501(c)(3) so it could go into the Friends account.  

Report from the Schools  

Mr. John Orfini reported that the Friends of the Library, Mrs. Chumas and Mrs. Skog have asked the Digital Art Department to work on the fundraising fliers and the Studio Art Department to work on the donation wall (honor students will be working on it), and Isabelle Son of the High School Friends has asked if the town-wide garage sale could be posted on the electronic sign.  Although the sign could not be used, Dr. Peter Hughes will allow it to be put on the school website, and Mr. Orfini said signs have been put in the ground in front of the Board of Education buildings.  He added that Dr. Hughes has been very receptive to all these requests and very supportive of the Library.  Mr. Orfini presented all three requests to school administration, and they were positively received by the school district.  Respective teachers will reach out to library staff to begin the art projects.  

NEXT MEETING        
The next meeting of the Board of Trustees will be held at 7:00 P.M. on Monday, 

May 15, 2023.  Due to the Library closure the meeting will be held at the Borough Hall.   

ADJOURNMENT    

A motion was made by Mr. Orfini and seconded by Mrs. Cleary to adjourn the meeting at 8:10 PM.  The motion was unanimously approved.    






Respectfully submitted, 







Barbara F. Schuierer







Recording Secretary   
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